915 Capitol Mall, Conf Rm 587 Sacramento, CA 95814

November 29, 2021

Committee Meeting Minutes

1. Agenda Item: Call to Order and Roll Call

Called to order at 1:30pm

Voting Members: Fiona Ma, CPA, State Treasurer

Tony Sertich for Betty T. Yee, California State Controller

Gayle Miller for Governor Gavin Newsom

Advisory Gustavo Velasquez for the Department of Housing and Community

Members: Development

Tiena Johnson-Hall for the California Housing Finance Agency

2. Agenda Item: Approval of October 13, 2021 Minutes

Committee Comments:

There were no committee comments.

Public Comments:

There were no public comments.

MOTION: Mr. Sertich motioned to approve the minutes. The Treasurer seconded the motion.

3. Agenda Item: Committee Discussion Regarding Tiebreaker – Presented by Nancee Robles There is a need for the implementation of a new tiebreaker system for the upcoming year that is intended to measure the public benefit produced by projects, relative to the state resources that it needs to provide good benefit. Meetings have been held over the last few months to discuss the issue. While elements of the new formula appeared to have some agreement between the committee members, various differences remain. As such, the committee needs to produce some form of consensus and direction in order for CDLAC staff to complete the drafting and publication of regulations. In previous meetings, the Governor's appointee, Secretary Lourdes Castro-Ramirez, Secretary of the Business Consumer Services and Housing Agency, and Mr. Tony Sertich representing State Controller Betty Yee gave presentations. The State Treasurer's Office is now presenting its proposal for the CDLAC 2022 point scoring and tiebreaking calculations. The proposal is based on STO priorities as well as the substantial and helpful input from the Administration, the State Controller's Office, and the CTCAC/CDLAC Working Group. The proposal document can be found online at https://www.treasurer.ca.gov/cdlac/meeting/2021/20211129/material.pdf , pages 22-25. Staff requests guidance on drafting new regulations to be presented at the January 19, 2022 meeting.



Committee Comments:

The Treasurer stated she hoped for resolution today, though had been hoping not to make changes this year, but understands the need to make changes.

Mr. Sertich thanked staff for the thoughtful and well-organized document. He urged for the need for a balanced system to get the outcome the committee wants. Though he agreed with the high-level recommendations, he specified the need for the details to drive the desired outcomes which requires deeply reviewing the specifications to narrow it down.

The Treasurer thanked the stakeholder working group for the efforts in providing their recommendations. When the working group could not agree, they requested guidance from the committee. Each of the committee members presented their recommendations through presentations and memorandums. The matrix presented was a culmination of what each specified, with numbers acting as placeholders that can be changed as the committee agrees. Mr. Sertich identified that each tweak would cause something else to change.

Ms. Miller state she does not agree with everything in the matrix and wanted to make a two part suggestion. She agreed with Mr. Sertich on going through the principles of the matrix, then coming back on December 8, 2021 to discuss the weights assigned in the matrix. She identified the matrix starting on page 21 of the meeting materials, and believes the matrix does a good job identifying the major issues. She suggested to take each item in the matrix one by one but wants to wait on the weights in order to give each team an opportunity to go through the variables. Ms. Miller expressed confidence the committee could come to an agreement on the high-level recommendations. The Treasurer clarified regulations will not be ready for the first round of applications next year due to the emergency regulations and the process for getting them approved with the Office of Administrative Law, especially with two more regulation packages pending. Mr. Sertich agreed it is important to get it right and agrees with Ms. Miller's suggestion to go over the high-level recommendations. Ms. Miller reiterated the committee needs more time to go over the values within the matrix, outside of the principles.

Mr. Velasquez pointed out the committee didn't decide on a scoring system last year until December and asked for another meeting to have the scoring and tiebreaker decision.

Mr. Sertich wanted to ensure the regulations, once drafted, are available for the public to view and comment on for an ample amount of time, and not abuse their emergency regulation authority.

Ms. Miller reiterated the need to have a good principles in place before considering the individual scores, and there has not been enough time for each of the committee members to review the recommendations. She pointed out the committee does not want to award allocations that may not be beneficial to the state. Ms. Robles agreed with the necessity of doing the regulations correctly and having the current regulations in place before starting a new regulation package.

Public Comment:

Doug Shoemaker requested to have a regulation item included in every agenda going forward to avoid having to add meetings to discuss them.

Committee Comment:

Production benefit: The Treasurer stated she believes the committee supports Administration's recommendation of the 80% AMI limit. Mr. Sertich and Ms. Miller agreed.

Rent savings benefit/counting other state funds in the denominator: The Administration wants 30 years of rent savings with a floor of 30-40% AMI and a cap of 80% AMI, only count bonds in the denominator but willing to count state tax credits. The State Controller wants tax credits, 30 years of rent savings, and count all state funding in the denominator (state credits, HCD, and HFA). The State Treasurer's Office wants to see 5 years of rent savings with the Administration's recommended floor and cap but give additional value to Extremely Low-Income (ELI) and Very Low Income (VLI) units in population benefits category and only count bonds and state tax credits in the denominator. Ms. Miller disagreed with the 5 years of rent savings, stating she does not believe it meets the Administration's goal of ELI and VLI. She appreciated the challenge they are all facing for deep affordability and creating geographic equality. In regard to the denominator, she thanked Ms. Robles for establishing a basis limit with tax credits and bonds in the denominator. She went on to say there is no proxy for rent savings other than the period of time, that 15 years is reasonable and will benefit ELI/VLI the most. Anything less than 15 years will not value well for the ELI/VLI. At 30 years, depending on everything else, with rent savings as 50-75% of numerator, they are saying rent savings is the only important proxy for ELI/VLI. If they go down to 15 years, they can't know for sure since they haven't run the numbers. If they go down to 5 years, it does not get them to the goal, so wants to keep it as it is with the bonds and tax credits in the denominator with basis limits coupled in, and rent savings is 15 years.

Mr. Sertich agreed. He reiterated as you make one choice, it affects another. He stated there are two issues, one being the additional credit for ELI/VLI units, and the fixed amount instead of using rent savings since this favors the lower cost areas over the high cost areas. The other adjustment in the denominator for the basis limit was different than the 30 years. If the goal is to keep the costs down, it makes sense to reduce the number of years for rent savings. But he has not run numbers yet. The initial proposal he had provided did not have an adjustment in the denominator to take the costs of counties into consideration, since rent savings was the cost differential. His team determined 30 years of rent savings created a geographic balance, balancing what the state contributes with what the state gets out of it. Previous debate had the floor at 40% AMI because the deeply targeted units were often not sustainable for a longer amount of time. At 15 years, the committee knows they're being subsidized for that timeframe. Beyond 15 years, something would need to be put in place to make sure they're not allocating to financially unsustainable projects. He believes the 15 year compromise would work, but wanted to run the numbers on it.

Ms. Johnson-Hall wanted to clarify Ms. Miller wanted to stretch out the rent savings which would

Mr. Velasquez appreciated what Mr. Sertich said about the 30 year length of time, and desire to stay with tax credits and bonds in the denominator in the upcoming year. Mr. Velasquez agreed with the rent savings benefit and the balance they are seeking with geographic equity. He pointed out the units are affordable for decades, so the true benefit is not captured in 5-10 years of rent savings because the savings is over a longer period of time.

Ms. Johnson-Hall, agreed with Mr. Sertich.

benefit ELI/VLI and wants bonds and tax credits in the denominator.



Public Comment:

Mark Stivers with California Housing Partnership said the Qualified Residential Rental Projects is an affordable housing program, which is why it makes sense to have affordability in the tiebreaker. They support a 30 year rent savings since it has the most geographic impact. It would be beneficial to reform the regions and group the counties more by common fair market rents (FMR). This can be done by size of regions instead of statewide pool. There is a big impact with the denominator in how they make the adjustments to account for regional cost differences. They don't' want the geographic implications to outweigh the need to make sure affordability has a deep benefit. Caleb Roope with Pacific Companies, when considering population benefits vs rent savings benefits, is within regions, some counties have higher FMR than others. The more weight they give one thing, the more imbalance it creates. Rent savings is such a big piece, it is aggressively determinative, and can become an incentive to look for projects only in those areas. As the number of years is determined, the committee needs to look at the cost adjustment since the basis limits already indicates where the counties are, but the adjustments made within them is not indicated. The more rent savings is valued, the more the adjustment is needed to factor for high-cost areas. Doug Shoemaker believes the concern is the overall weight associated with rent and income savings is diminished. Is there a place in the formula where ELI/VLI can accomplish some of what Roope described with less differentiation within a region and at the same time, the overall weight is a combination of ELI/VLI and rent differential to get to the same amount in the numerator. There has been a struggle [in the working group] to address the differences within the regions. Part of the ELI/VLI proposal, is differentiated at 30, 40, 50. The point is to find a way to swap things out for each other and come to a version to weigh incomes goals as heavily as the committee wants to. Ms. Miller stated there will be winners and losers since there isn't enough allocation to go around. She reiterated her belief that 15 years of rent savings is the best idea in order to achieve their

Mr. Sertich agreed. He stated they are taking three measures and trying to achieve two goals with them: geographic equity and affordability. The original proposal using only rent saving. Rent savings layers in demand versus just cost to build since the places higher demand will have outsized cost to build. They're driving to build where there is a need for affordable housing, so there is no cost adjustment in there. If all three aspects are in there, that is fine, but there is a need to run scenarios. Ms. Miller asked how the Treasurer felt about a 15-year compromise on rent savings. The Treasurer said she is okay with the compromise but there is a need to moderate the ELI/VLI component. Ms. Miller reiterated the possibility of needing to revisit the regulations to ensure the desired outcome is being achieved.

Population benefit: The Administration looked at chronically homeless, special needs. The controller's office looked at various population types. The Treasurer's office supported Administration's position but wanted to add value to ELI/VLI units as well as veteran's units. Many veterans are still on the streets since the projects are not specifically targeted.

Mr. Sertich agreed on the need to include veterans. He hesitated due to not counting programs not providing direct benefit to certain populations into the denominator such as the HHP program, which funds veteran's programs, so is not sure there's another benefit needed in their scoring system. He did specify he leaned toward the Administrations recommendation to focus on homeless

and special needs projects depending on the 15 year benefit.

Ms. Miller agreed with the Treasurer about veterans. When looking at other populations, there are a lot of programs outside of the committee so reiterated the need for balance. She valued the inclusion of veterans and recommended balancing it out through basis limits which are determined by counties and population. She agreed sticking to homeless, special needs, and veterans in the beginning makes sense, and pointed out there are other populations who would benefit once the process is streamlined. The first three would be the foundational pieces.

Doug Shoemaker mentioned it could be an "and/or" for veterans housing to avoid developers adding veteran units just to go after the program.

Mr. Velasquez; when looking at the range of veteran programs, those are specifically targeting to veterans who are homeless or at risk for becoming homeless. When serving units for veterans, is it within those parameters for the target population.

Ms. Miller identified the concern is developers racing to develop those types of projects based upon what is put in the regulations. If there is an "or" in there, they won't be adding veteran units only to get those points. This would avoid the potential for them trying to get those points, one for homeless and one for veterans.

Location benefit: Moderate/high/highest resource areas are the priority. The administration wanted to include areas of opportunity in the tie breaker, but recommends removing high/highest resource area after the 50% goal from public benefit, and supports including moderate resource areas. The State Controller's Office supports areas of opportunity in the tiebreaker, and the State Treasurer's Office supports both positions, but does not want public benefit removed after the 50% goal is met. Projects in areas of opportunity typically come with higher costs, and this should be addressed even after the 50% goal is met, similar to other project types such as homeless housing. Mr. Velasquez asked if the committee needed to consider all of the location benefits at one time, since there were three different suggestions for locations: high/highest, revitalization, transit, and other climate benefits. He asked if it was one category or wanted to discuss them separately. The Treasurer stated they would be addressed separately.

Caleb Roope of Pacific Companies stated there are two components. One is the point, which the committee decided negates after 50%, and now adding public benefit. The projects still recognize public benefit after 50% though will not receive a point, similar to how homeless projects are still recognized as having public benefit, even though there is a homeless set-aside.

Ms. Miller [undescernable]

Mr. Sertich clarified the point would be removed, but the public benefit would remain once the 50% cap is reached. The Treasurer, Ms. Miller, and Mr. Sertich agreed on this aspect.

Mark Stivers of the California Housing Partnership stated they support developments in high/highest resource areas. There is usually a pushback on the concept since they believe there would be no path forward for projects outside those areas. The 50% soft cap ensured balance they all talk about, so when the goal is reached, other projects can have a path forward. Without the soft cap, developers who work outside of the high/highest resource would not have a path forward. Mr. Sertich stated the extra point in the scoring tends to block out other projects, but there is an added benefit in the tiebreaker. This could bring balance, and value the higher resource areas without crowding other projects out.

Mr. Velasquez reiterated the potential to consider all location benefits together because there are other values that do not touch upon high/highest resource areas. He clarified what Mr. Sertich said that this applies to the other half, to the projects that do not have the AFFH scoring. Mr. Sertich specified it would be the projects beyond the 50% test, which would be the public benefit. The only true impact would be after the first 50% got through.

Public Comment:

Victoria Johnson of the Sacramento and Redevelopment Agency pointed out housing authorities are compelled to build in the worst neighborhoods. Since the push to build in the high/highest resource areas, redevelopment has been disadvantaged since they are not in those high opportunity areas. She specifically wanted to address the 120-119 issue [in scoring]. Sacramento County is in a higher cost situation than many other valley counties. Without a score of 120 there is a risk of not being able to redevelop communities that are over 80 years old, in need of redevelopment. She supports the 50% soft cap and creating an opportunity to get the full 120 points. In the most recent round in the community revitalization area, they were not able to get a perfect score.

Mr. Sertich assured Ms. Johnson there may be a path forward next year.

Ms. Johnson urged the committee to review how many units are not awarded allocation, and shared HUD feels strongly about programs that identify as promise zone or revitalization.

Ms. Miller stated the current proposal, there's an extra point with the AFFH, which introduced the idea there's no longer a need for the extra point. Subsequently, there are 5 questions of how to benefit location in the numerator, so the denominator is just tax credits and bonds. She believed there should be an additional benefit for high/highest resource areas in the location benefit, but it should only be counted once. If a project has the extra point, there would be no benefit. If the project did not get the extra point, there would be a small benefit in the numerator.

Dan Horn, President of Palm Communities wanted to discuss the tiebreaker. The Inland Empire currently has a negative 13% multiplier even though the costs are the same as Los Angeles. Regardless of the tiebreaker, the Inland Empire needs more [undescernable] than they've received in the past. The restricted allocation of resources inhibits the area. The formula is not based upon population. It is not a fair process. Mr. Horn requested to see the tiebreaker in a formula so the public can understand the impact of the variables, and went on to state many of the people in the conversation seem to have seen it in this form, so requested to have it published so the public can see it too.

The Treasurer pointed to the website where the calculation was posted.

Joanna Ladd, the Associate Director for Housing Development in Chinatown in San Francisco, is part of a BIPOC coalition with decades of experience in their communities. They strongly support the Administration's recommendation of the 50% soft cap on scoring and tiebreaker advantages for high/highest resource areas. They see it as a compromised solution because it is saying 50% of the projects are in those high/highest resource which will win the tiebreaker, which gives a strong advantage. The Administration also recommended adding that projects in high/highest resource areas meet a minimum of 7 site amenity points. This will help people who don't have vehicles in those areas have access.

Heather Gomez calling from Coachella Valley echoed Mr. Horn's comment regarding assumptions on outcomes since it is not a level playing field. Regulation changes last year increased the unfair

disadvantage of rural Inland Empire such as Coachella Valley. Without a level playing field, they cannot compete, and the communities will continue to suffer disproportionally despite their great need. They are not asking for special treatment but are asking to receive proportional resources and be allowed to compete fairly.

Mara Blitzer, the Director of Housing Development and the San Francisco Mayor's Office of Housing and Community Development. Ms. Blitzer agreed with what the previous caller said but wanted to add some points regarding community revitalization. Ms. Blitzer stated it would be beneficial to align previous and current programs for revitalization projects serving low-income housing. They are working on a 20 year redevelopment plan to include public housing. This does not just include opportunity zones, but also [undescernable]. The regulatory time is 55 years, so the rent savings should be considered up to that amount. Given that information, even 30 years can seem short. Mike Walsh with Riverside County Housing Workforce Solutions called to support geographic equality. He supports the 50% soft cap on high/highest resource areas, and the Administration's proposal. Some communities in the rural areas where entire cities do not get the chance to compete since they can't score high enough because they are not high/highest resource areas. He encouraged the committee to look at a variety of tiebreaker scores, and how geographic equity is playing out in the Inland Empire and rural communities. He pointed out the committee presumed it is less costly to build in Inland Empire, but they are paying the same rates and prevailing wages as Los Angeles.

Melissa Fox, former Allied council member and former Chair of the Irvine Community Land Trust wanted to echo earlier comments regarding inequality of the geographic regions and requested the regulations be reviewed for a level playing field. There are similar construction costs in the area [to Los Angeles], while Riverside County has the largest rental shortage in the entire United States, and much of that is in Coachella Valley. Based upon income in the area, more than 10,000 units are in demand. Between 2010-2018, Coachella Valley averaged only 38 new affordable housing units per year. The governor has stressed the need for the Inland Rising Plan. She asked the committee when they are reviewing the regulations and looking at the tiebreaker, review an appropriate way to meet the needs in Coachella Valley in the Inland Empire, and look at the cost of construction. Maribel Nunez from Inland Equities Partnership in Riverside and Coachella Valley agreed with much of what was said regarding the Inland Empire. They want to make sure it's an even playing field for all of California. A recent article showed rents are going up in the Inland Empire, as well as the cost of living. There are currently 50,000 people on a waiting list to get housing. 30% [undescernable] so the need is great there. It is not cheaper than other areas. When looking at employment and cost of living, the cost of living is really high. Putting a 13% penalty on the Inland Empire is not a good thing if the goal is to treat all regions equally. The last census showed rates and rents have increased in Riverside County more than other areas. The Inland Empire is growing dramatically, so policy needs to be changed to reflect that. Make sure Coachella Valley, Inland Empire, San Bernardino County, and High Desert have a scoring system that is reflective of 2022. The census numbers show it has been increasing, as well as the cost of living. There are African American, Latino, and Indigenous communities there, too, so to neglect the Inland Empire is to also neglect BIPOC as well. Alice Talcott with Midpen Housing wanted to offer suggestions for high/highest resource benefit in the tiebreaker. They support the position that that benefit in the tiebreaker should stop once the 50% is hit otherwise investing in those projects funded in those areas could be higher. One way to

achieve this would be to take that benefit out of the tiebreaker, and that the extra point is the public benefit measure. This would cut off after the 50% so would not need to be removed at any point. There should not be a benefit after the 50% test has been met. She supports the Administration's position that projects getting the extra point for being in the high/highest resource areas still meet the required 7 amenity points. The benefit of being in those area are not overriding it being a good site for people who don't have cars. On the rent differential, they support the 30 year of benefit. Measuring rent below market is the most direct benefit being provided and the dollar amount is what tax payers pay for by providing the bonds and credits in those projects. She agreed with Mr. Stivers that the disparities may be better addressed by looking at groupings of counties instead of regions.

Caroline [undiscernible] wanted to echo Joanna Ladd, they are heartened that the committee is looking at the values instead of just the regulations themselves. They support the 50% soft cap and projects in high/highest resource areas. She is with an organization that has worked hard to reverse the redlining of Latino folks in the district in San Francisco. It's important to have priority for projects that are not in high/highest resource areas. She also wanted to echo [undiscernible] threshold for projects that are in the high/highest resource areas to receive the scoring and the tiebreaker. Looking at opportunity maps and Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing (AFFH) there is a need to have a workgroup around that to talk about what is happening in the BIPOC communities and what is happening for cities and counties that have BIPOC communities.

Reginia Celestin Williams, Executive Director of Silicon Valley at Home, is part of a coalition that supports affordable housing in Silicon Valley. She wanted to emphasis the comments from Caroline and Ms. Talcott, along with others who are in the BIPOC coalition across the state in supporting the suggestion of the 50% soft cap for the high/highest resource areas as a priority. She wanted to remind the committee that this deals with real people in the communities, and it is not a social experiment. She wanted to highlight the people who are living and working in the communities that have been identified as low resource. This is a weight in what is being decided in directing the policy around low-income BIPOC communities and whether or not it should be directed out to wealthy white communities [disadvantaging] people who live in the low-resource areas. If the goal is equity, there is a need for a balanced approach. The investment goes into the community, and there is a real intension and purpose behind government that goes to big areas to make sure people have an opportunity to thrive. A soft cap is not much to ask when there are people living and working, seeking new investments. It is not the same disinvestment in the communities that has been seen for the last few decades. They are asking for a soft cap of 50% and are hoping for some balance while trying to achieve more integration.

Bailey Naizghi from the Non-Profit Housing Association of Northern California supports the Administration's proposal of the 50% soft cap on high resource projects. It's important to ensure a path for funding serving low to moderate resource communities, especially in the competitive environment. She echoed support for the 7 amenity points for high resource projects as well as 30 years of rent savings calculations.

Ian Gabriel is a data analyst from Life to Rise in Coachella Valley. They are part of a coalition of more than 50 partners who have a goal to reduce the rent burden in Coachella Valley by over 10,000 units by 2028. Over the last 5 years about half of that goal of 5,000 units are shovel ready. They've had a difficult time coordinating and getting funding sources to make it a reality. The proposed tiebreaker

and regulations will disadvantage the region from accessing the funding to move from shovel ready to under construction. The data has shown there is a shortage of affordable housing in that region and has been exacerbated by the pandemic. There has been a history of unfairly favoring the coastal and metro areas with rules that doesn't take Coachella Valley's issue into account. He urged the committee to revise the regulations to make it more fair and equitable. The coalition released a letter to CDLAC to take this into consideration.

Mr. Sertich agreed with Mr. Velasquez to take all the location benefits at the same time. The first two, including revitalization areas, is important to be defined properly and have a benefit for it in place, to get the desired outcomes.

Ms. Miller said the location community revitalization areas, and all agreed, though there is a need to review the details more closely.

Transit oriented development and amenities: The Administration recommended higher standards than CTCAC for amenity points. The State Controller's Office supports inclusion of transit oriented locations. The State Treasurer's Office supports both positions by including CTCAC transit amenity points, proximity to high speed transit or awards from HCD's TOD and AHSC programs. Ms. Miller stated regarding location benefits, the issue regarding how the points work. The points assigned are high. Page 25 of the ebinder, there are 3 points measuring Transit Oriented Development (TOD), half a mile to transit, and CTCAC's walkable amenities. It is currently showing as 50,000 points, but when multiplying the CTCAC points, if for example there are 7 points, looking at the 10,000, it could become 70,000, making it a total of [120,000] points value. In theory and with policy, all three of these are supported. The question is how they are weighted. As the committee gets closer and closer to environmental emphasis, all three are important. It's important to have a model of the values to have a maximum amount, not change the equation, but a "do not exceed amount" for all three. It shows 50 as the total amount, but if there was a cap on the amount, developers would have options on how to meet the environmental goals and it would not supersede rent savings, which is the highest benefit. It would not give weight to one transit benefit over another, which currently it appears TOD outweighs the other location benefits.

Mr. Sertich agreed it needs to be worked on. He pointed out the TOD emphasis and walkability is in the base scoring system, so it should be in one place or the other so they are not double counted. The committee needs to decide where the benefit is counted. If it's a real benefit, and the committee wants building to happen, for example, near a high speed transit that comes every 10 minutes, it may be worth a lot compared to rent savings. It either needs to be in the scoring or tiebreaker, but not both.

Ms. Miller agreed.

Mr. Velasquez agrees with Ms. Miller and Mr. Sertich. His team has done some test runs and the location efficiency outweighs any other proprieties that have been contemplated. The Administration is undergoing a purposeful conversation regarding the housing climate and location efficiency for housing production. It is being introduced now, but there is going to be more data and analysis likely coming out next year regarding this. He urged for it to not be duplicative and there will be more data that will help define this benefit better.



Public Comment:

Mark Stivers with California Housing Partnership wanted to address the duplication issues. He recommended having only high-quality transit in the tiebreaker. The other two locations benefits are already in the scoring system. Ms. Miller agreed, and Mr. Sertich reiterated the need to calibrate it correctly.

Ann Silverberg with the working group wanted to reiterate some of what the committee has said, as well as some of what the working group had touched on. There was a lot of talk about alternative pathways through the point system regarding community revitalization and high-quality transit. There are many worthwhile locations that won't make it through if all the other weighting is in place. It is consistent with SB 375, there's a working definition for high-quality transit, and the committee is in line with that, as is the community revitalization discussion.

Caleb Roope with Pacific Companies and the working group pointed out as public benefit categories are removed, there is more emphasis on rent savings. The MHP program administered by HCD promotes a race to the bottom, and they are moving away from this approach with the new guidelines. The categories exist to balance out, otherwise there is extremely deep targeting. Having a floor in place puts a bottom on that, so the projects would be at 100% 40% AMI on average. Unless there are other pathways for projects to pursue, they would be driven to extreme deep targeting, which means there would be a need to chase more public money to fully fund the projects, so costs would be higher, and that would affect production. Those costs would come with prevailing wages, overlay requirements, etc. That is the policy outcome as other choices in paths forward are whittled away. In the current system it is possible to have an affordable projects in a city in the Inland Region that can compete with projects in the Bay Area, for example, since it currently skews to the low cost environment. If the pendulum is swung all the other way, there will be high cost projects dominating, with a drop in production. Those projects would be favored in the rent savings category but the other categories will be minimized, resulting in higher costs and less production. Ms. Miller stated as a policy making body, they don't want to swing the pendulum one way or the other. If they agree to moderate rent savings to decrease it from 30 to 15 years, which swings it to rent savings, it needs to be moderated in the middle. What they don't want to do is come in with many other categories to offset it to swing the pendulum back. What they are trying to do is stay in the middle, and moderate everything going into the numerator, and not double count, and find the middle

Mr. Roope stated the rest of the public benefit categories have a way to create other paths. The denominator moderation is the other critical piece. With more options removed, it is only two or three things being valued, and also removing opportunities for projects.

Ms. Miller agreed with having multiple paths forward but pointed out they are trying to not over emphasize certain categories.

Mr. Sertich stated the idea of the system was to, rather than have a point system or favoring one category over the others, but to create a system where developers incentivize what they can, to do what is best for their cost, showing the values publicly. It's about calibrating it correctly, and finding the right piece. On the denominator side, the state is paying for these things benefits in one way or another, through for example, HCD, local money, or other programs, and it is not being accounted for at this point. Those projects are more likely to be successful by bringing in money from other

entities and the state funds are not being used as efficiently as they can be. The goal in general is maximizing public benefit, but there are costs to that.

Ms. Johnson-Hall wanted to underline the tradeoff between going too far in deep targeting and balancing that with production. She feels it is important to model any proposed changes that may affect production. She is concerned about the impact on overall production. Through the current regulations, approximately 17,000 units have been produced and the committee does not want that to decrease. She wants to take the whole number into consideration when looking at the regulations. There is a lot of money involved, but it is important to remember the purpose is to get as many units approved as they can. The committee needs to consider how many units they can get for the amount of money being allocated. The Treasurer reiterated there is a pipeline that was submitted. There's a BART station being built around that, such as in Pittsburg, Antioch, etc. This allows people who don't have a vehicle to go into the city to work if they use the public transportation.

Mr.Roope stated, last year the working group tried to strike a balance between those who believed deep targeting was the most important thing, and those who believed production was most important. The scoring currently has two ways to go. He stated right now there are two ways to go, average 50% AMI, or average 60% and do 10/30 and 10/50, and this struck a balance people could work with. He stated the tiebreaker they are currently talking about could undo that balance. The other categories give options within them.

Ms. Miller recommends keeping all three to provide options to meet the climate goals, while not double counting TOD and AHSC, and have a cap on the total amount allowed in order to achieve the benefit. The values are ultimate what drive it.

Climate based benefits: The Treasurer thanked Administration for touching on this benefit. Though there were not specific recommendations, the committee can come up specific criteria to shape the discussion. The State Controller supports inclusion of environmentally based benefits. The Treasurer's Office proposed the addition of public benefit credit for closet CTCAC amenities including park, grocery, library, market, schools, senior center, medical clinic, and pharmacy.

Mr. Sertich agreed, and pointed out that [amenities] is in the scoring system now but wants to see how it will interface.

Public Comment:

Rayah [undiscernible] wanted to echo what the BIPOC organization said on the 50% soft cap and projects in the high/highest resource areas, and the tiebreaker. She wanted to reiterate the importance of having the 7 amenity points for projects in those locations, with transit being very important. She stressed the need to revisit the maps.

Recycled bonds: CalHFA is starting to use recycled bonds, and developers are showing up saying they would not have been able to have their projects penciled. It was stated recycled bonds should be used as an additional resource and tool.

Ms. Robles clarified it is available to a certain extent.

Mr. Sertich; as the scoring is being reviewed, he wants to look at what they are getting from the different point categories. The leverage category is not driving real public benefit at this point. It

was left in last year since there was no major public benefit in the tie breaker, so wanted to incentivize it. Recycled bonds allow project to come through that didn't have other leverage. Recycled bonds themselves are not pushing real benefit, but the leverage does not measure above and beyond the major tiebreaker .He is in favor of removing the leverage category altogether. The Treasurer supports this.

Ms. Miller stated she favors keeping the leverage and recycled bonds. They want to get to the point with private capital as well.

Ms. Johnson-Hall agreed with Ms. Miller, and recycled bonds will become more valuable if the 50% test drops down to 25%.

Mark Stivers with the California Housing Partnership stated there are many reasons to use recycled bonds, and it has nothing to do with leverage. They don't serve the same function as public funds. What they do is raise the average AMI. Projects with recycled bonds had an average AMI of 56%, while projects without had an average AMI of 44%. They are not providing the same benefit. He recommended removing recycled bonds from the leverage definition.

Mr. Sertich wanted to know what public benefits leverage are there that are not accounted for in the tiebreaker.

Mr. Stivers said it is about supporting state and local priorities. The state and local governments have invested millions into individual development.

William Leach of Kingdom Development advocated for removing the leverage category altogether. It takes staff a long time to evaluate projects for this category. There may not be a benefit beyond having state tax credits in the denominator, which may motivate developers to pursue additional public funds outside of CDLAC. It would save staff time and effort to remove it.

Darren Brobrowsky with USA Property Fund agreed with Mr. Sertich that the leverage is unneeded. He went on to state it has been mislabeled and reduces the amount of credits the committee is providing. Local money tends to increase project costs, which increases the amount of bonds needed.

Ms. Miller stated she believes the idea is to have more local investment in projects. If it is all about recycled bonds, she would rather keep it in and keep the category. What is being accounted for is under production in ELI/VLI. Once the market evens out with demand and production, the bonds will go back to what they were, supporting local government. Getting rid of leverage altogether removes the benefit of local government having "skin in the game".

Mr. Sertich stated there is already a limit of how much bonds can be used by each project to 50-55% of their development costs. The leverage itself won't reduce that. There is something to be said about reducing the affordability level, but that is being measured in the tiebreaker already. If that's the outcome the committee wants, it should not matter if the money is from an outside source or if they've done an efficient job building it.

Ms. Miller pointed out the idea of public money such as tax exempt bonds, there tends to be a stacking of additional capital. Developers know the easiest money to get tends to come from the state, historically. She wants to make sure the investment is a combination of local, state, and federal money. Many programs are state funded. Each dollar going through the volume cap should be leveraged from other places. Until there's more equilibrium, that is difficult to achieve, but that should be the goal.

William Leach stated even if the leverage category is removed, developers will be motivated to get public funding to reduce state credit request or lower AMI and get a better score. There will still be incentives to get local money but will be measuring it with other tiebreakers. The state commissioned a cost study in 2014 which revealed having state money in a project tends to increase the cost by about 12%, total. The federal government did a study along the same lines saying when funding sources are stacked, it tends to increase costs. Having a mandatory category may make developers feel like they need to pursue additional funding, which may add costs to the project. The Treasurer clarified Mr. Sertich supported removing all leverage from the score, the Administration supports keeping leverage and recycled bonds.

Mr. Sertich said the State Controller's goal is to simplify the system as much as possible. The leverage is a binary thing where developers have to have it or they won't be able to win. The Recycled bonds is a way around that, but is an additional cost to the project that does not add to public benefit. Projects already have incentives to add other funds, make projects affordable, build in high opportunity areas, close to transit, etc. That should be enough, instead of also demanding 10% of funds come from somewhere else.

Ms. Miller does not want to lose site that having a leverage category is important, and recycled bonds is a way around that, but it is not as simple as that with, for example, the federal government coming in. Recycled bonds is where the compromise is. Leveraging soft bonds is a huge benefit, as it stretches public dollars. Losing the ability to leverage could hurt the program farther down the line. Mr. Sertich pointed out with the way federal rules are around bonds and 50% or 25% test, it is not really stretching the public dollar by incentivizing leverage since it is not the 9% or 4% [tax credits], and since it is already limited at 55%. If they need to take funds from the city, with an additional fee of, for example, \$10,000, that is added into the cost of the project. Every additional source with additional fees, decreases the efficiency of the program. This program is not providing a direct subsidy so cannot be treated the same as those programs.

Ms. Johnson-Hall stated much of this discussion is about the money coming in at the front of the project, and the projects have a 30-55 year lifespan. During that time, if something goes wrong, the people who partner with the project from the beginning are the ones who jump in to help. If they are eliminated at the beginning of the project, they would be less likely to offer assistance down the line. The developers should not eliminate a partner who could help save a project especially when talking about ELI/VLI. There should be as many partners on board to not only start the project but ensure there is a long lifespan of the project.

Ben Barker of the California Municipal Finance Authority believes working with recycled bonds is a monumental task. He agrees with CalHFA and the Governor's office on the importance of using recycled bonds. There has been an uptake of projects not going through CDLAC, they're doing 501c3 deals, combining with recycled bonds and welfare exemptions. They are not competing for CDLAC allocations as a result. There are a lot of ways to get deals without going through CDLAC/CTCAC. Though recycled bonds are complicated, the new industry of using these bonds has produced a lot of affordable housing. Because recycled bonds in leverage, it has created more affordable housing outside of CDLAC. It has encouraged people to recycle those bonds. He wants people to understand those bonds have helped create more affordable housing.

Mr. Sertich believes that is a good use of those bonds, though does not believe having it in there is driving public benefit.

Mr. Barker believes it is creating public benefit outside of CDLAC, and additional benefit for those deals not needing to go through the CDLAC competitive process.

Caleb Roope of Pacific Companies and the working group said sometimes the existence of a system and change in criteria can cause thing to change. Bond issuers are not paying attention to recycled bonds. Developers are choosing to go forward by going around the traditional leverage path and turned to this resource and causes the issuer community to step up and handle it. That benefit is also important. If recycled bonds were not in the leverage, this trend may not have taken place. The Treasurer asked if the leverage category was removed, if this would still be happening or if it would drive a different behavior.

Mr. Roope said it would remove the incentive for developers to look for recycled bonds since there would be no need for it. There is a demand for recycled bond projects that the issuers are paying attention to, but they would no longer be looking for it. The public benefits outweigh the burden of dealing with leverage and sides with keeping recycled bonds and keeping leverage in the system. Because of the other benefits, it's better. If talking about what's best for CDLAC staff, it's to eliminate leverage.

Ms. Miller said if they want to foster a recycled bond market, they need to keep some version of leverage, and keep the category to drive the desired outcome.

Mark Stivers believes the benefit being discussed is getting developers who are paying down their bonds to put the excess bonds in the recycling program. That will continue to happen because there is a regulation that requires this now, which is happening regardless of the leverage. Incentivizing developers to use these bonds is a different thing altogether. There are projects that will continue to use those bonds outside of CDLAC now that those programs exist. By keeping recycled bonds in the leverage category, recycled bonds will be used for projects that don't need them, lessening what is available for projects not going through the CDLAC. He recommends keeping the leverage category, but removing recycled bonds.

William Leach with Kingdom Development believes the committee seems to like the secondary market and developers using recycled bonds for other reasons. There are no points for promising to recycle bonds. The current regulations say points will be given for using recycled bonds. If the committee likes that developers are promising to recycle their bonds, make it part of the regulations. This is not currently in the requirements of the leverage category.

Ms. Johnson-Hall pointed out recycling bonds is a complicated transaction but there is a need to incentivize using recycled bonds, and not just recycling bonds. If the criteria is removed, projects may end up being penalized if they use recycled bonds, which is likely not the direction the committee wants to go since the goal is to encourage projects at any level. She agreed with Ms. Miller's recommendation.

Ms. Miller clarified when there is leverage and also recycled bonds, it create a sort of menu of options for developers to use. When there is more than one way to get the allocation, it creates more diversity in production.

Mr. Sertich sought clarity regarding if an award is given, there is no requirement to work with the issuer to recycle bonds when they are paid down in the first 4 years.

Ms. Robles agreed.

The Treasurer asked if removing all leverage from the scoring system would benefit small developers, such as BIPOC.

Mr. Sertich said the clearer the path, the easier it is for developers to move forward.

Ms. Miller pointed out recycled bonds used to be part of the requirements but were voted out of the regulation. She believes the numerator, denominator, and tiebreaker are more important. Ms. Miller requested to continue the meeting.

Ms. Miller summarized; they all agree on 15 years of rent savings. In the denominator, when considering the basis points, what each category is worth can be used to create regional equity and bind in rent savings this way with the basis adjustments.

The Treasurer clarified only state credits and bonds in the denominator.

Mr. Sertich added the bonds become more valuable if it goes from the 50% test to the 25% test, therefore there will be a need to reevaluate the weight of the bonds and tax credits.

Ms. Miller clarified the verbiage of "and/or" regarding homeless and veteran units. Regarding location benefits, there is one point for AFFH with a cap at 50%. What is still in question is after the 50%, if additional public benefit will be considered in the tiebreaker. The committee had agreed on community revitalization. There is a "menu" of options related to transit. The committee agreed to keep all three main categories (TOD emphasis, walkability, and half a mile to transit) and determine how to scale those at a later date. High quality transit is in excess of the baseline, and if scaled properly it won't be considered double counted. That is all in the numerator. The denominator is how to bind in the basis points. Regarding the rest of the items, the Committee agreed to the additional scoring point, the amenity points, the project types, and the AFFH category. The Committee will wait to determine the recycle bonds and the leverage category until the continuation of the meeting.

4. Agenda Item: **Committee Discussion and Recommendations to Staff Regarding 2022 Regulations** – Presented by Nancee Robles

This agenda item was carried forward to the December 6, 2021 continuation meeting.

5. Agenda Item: Recommendation for 2022 CDLAC Calendar of Meetings and Acceptance of Application - Presented by Nancee Robles

This agenda item was carried forward to the December 6, 2021 continuation meeting.

6. Agenda Item: Public Comment

Dan Horn with Palm Communities asked if there was going to be a change to give negative points to projects that do not close in a timely manner. He believes this is contradictory and wants this to be reconsidered. The lack of adverse consequences is counterproductive.

Mr. Sertich stated they have been enforcing the forfeiture of deposit, but not awarding negative points. The Committee has tended to not award negative points if the developers act in good faith. Cherene Sandidge with the Black Developer's Forum found the tiebreaker discussion enlightening. She stated it has been an excellent year of program change. As a forum, they have been able to see a one-year preview on applications and interpretation, and therefore wanted to make some

recommendations for the regulations. The developer fee should be increased for BIPOC applicants, but not for applicants who are in a joint venture with a non-BIPOC entity. BIPOC who hire outside consultants or other outside entities should not be penalized or have developer fees reduced in order to incorporate those costs. The application pool experience should be 0-3 years of experience as required, if the BIPOC was certified by the State through their certificate training program. The BIPOC pool who received an award in the pool should reach back to other emerging developers and help them be successful, including engaging in a joint venture. She stated this should be something that is state wide to help others through the system, and not just regarding BIPOC. They have been working with HCD on aligning the programs. One thing they want aligned is CDLAC/CTCAC with HCD in consideration for an increase in the per-unit allocation. This also means it can be effective on the tiebreaker and scoring, but there may be areas that offset it. She recommends leaving the leverage language in, to encourage stakeholder to bring in additional resources. There has been an enormous amount of work being done at the state level.

Neil Desai, the Senior Director with National Parks, is part of a large coalition of environmental groups, tribal communities, and California senators. They all want to see Brightline West move forward. The proposed project has concrete barrier walls, to keep cars and trains separate. However, there is no mitigation for state protection species to cross safely. The Tribal communities, Department of Fish and Wildlife, Caltrans, and the senators have been calling for 3 wildlife bridges to allow the wildlife to be preserved, to migrate, to survive climate change. They have engaged with Brightline since 2018 advocating for it to move forward and be done right. The goal is to avoid conflict and move it forward. This is regarding the Desert Big Horn Sheep and mountain lions. The Big Horn Sheep are sacred to the San Manuel Band of Mission Indians. Mr. Desai urged the Committee to ensure this is included in their application if they return requesting allocation. The Treasurer asked how many crossings, Mr. Desai stated 3 bridge locations have been identified, located at the Cady Mountains, Soda Mountains, and Mountain Pass by the state line. Melissa Fox from Riverside County wanted to elaborate on the recent comments, specifically regarding BIPOC in Coachella. There are many BIPOC living in Coachella Valley who lack accessibility. Many working class BIPOC neighbors are employed in low-wage jobs in hospitality and agriculture. They need affordable housing in the historically large BIPOC communities in Coachella, including indigenous people, who have long endured systemic racism and consistent inequity. They are requesting CDLAC reverse the changes made to 5022 and [undiscernible]. These changes have resulted in prejudice to Inland Counties, Riverside County, and Coachella Valley.

The meeting will be continued to Monday, December 6, 2021 at 9:00am.